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DISCLAIMER 
 

 

The Massachusetts ME/CFS & FM Association serves as a clearinghouse for information 

about Fibromyalgia Syndrome (also known as Fibrositis). 

 

This book is intended to give people ideas as to what is involved in qualifying for some 

programs which provide disability or other benefits. The book is not intended to cover all programs 

and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of a competent attorney. This book reflects an 

accumulation of opinions and experiences of different individuals and advocates and nothing more. 

For legal advice it is imperative to consult with an attorney or qualified legal advocate of your own 

choosing. Further, the law is fluid and what applies in Massachusetts at a particular time many not 

apply elsewhere and visa-versa. Moreover, what is valid today in this booklet when it goes to press 

may not be valid after it is published. The Massachusetts ME/CFS&FM Association, Kenneth 

Casanova, and any and all persons who participated in authoring, contributing to, or producing this 

booklet assume no responsibility for any use of this booklet by its readers or for any results or 

consequences of such usage or further, for any other activity which occurs from the reading of the 

booklet or the application of its content 

 

This document may be downloaded or reproduced without permission as long as copyright notice 

and attribution to the Massachusetts ME/CFS & FM Association is made, that no profits are 

generated from its distribution, and that this statement is also included. This document may not be 

distributed or sold by any organization, incorporated or unincorporated, other than the 

Massachusetts ME/CFS & FM Association. 

 
HOW TO USE THIS BOOK 

 

The book is very long because there are so many aspects of the Social Security Disability 

process, and each requires detailed discussion in order that you will be well-informed so that you 

can make the best decisions possible. 

 

A sick individual will find it difficult to read through this booklet except during times when they 

are feeling better ; this book is meant to be read in steps according to what you need to know, 

according to what step of the Social Security process you are on. 

 

Applying for Social Security Disability is often a long-haul process, so take it one step at a time, 

and learn what you need to at each stage. Just learn at your own pace – or if you have a family 

member or friend who can help you learn from this book, all the better. 

 

Obviously this book is meant to be comprehensive – so as not to leave out anything that would 

give you the best chance to win your case.  
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The book is not meant to be read through entirely. You should use the Table of Contents to find 

the information you need as follows: 

 

If you want to know if you are potentially eligible to apply, start by reading the Introduction.  

 

If you decide to apply, then you must read the main body of the booklet after the Introduction, as 

well as Appendix I for ME/CFS; and Appendix III for fibromyalgia. *Also you should absorb 

Appendix IV, since it gives you a wealth of information on how to document the illness.*  If 

you already have an up-to-date and well-documented ME/CFS diagnosis, you may want to skip 

the section on “Obtaining a ME/CFS Diagnosis.”  

 

It is very important that everyone read, no matter what stage you’re involved in, Appendix I on 

the 2014 Social Security ME/CFS Ruling because it’s so important. Also, you must read the 

Social Security Guidance for providing medical evidence: “Providing Medical Evidence for 

Individuals with Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome”, and make sure 

your physician(s) have a copy. 

 

For Fibromyalgia sufferers many sections of this booklet apply generally to fibromyalgia 

disability applications. There are also sections that apply specifically to FM, particularly the 

2012 Fibromyalgia Social Security Ruling (see Appendix III.) 

 

If you reached the Administrative Law Judge hearing stage for ME/CFS, turn to Appendix I, IV 

and V. If you’re getting reviewed when you are on Disability, turn to Appendix VIII. 

 

If you are a lawyer and are looking for positive legal precedents for winning ME/CFS or FM 

Disability claims, see Appendix VII.  

 

If you are applying for disability through your employer, read Appendix IX and Appendix IV. 

You should also look at the section on Long-Term Employer Disability on our website: 

https://www.massmecfs.org/disability.  

 

Also, on our website we have an entire disability section with many important articles relating to 

many different aspects of needed assistance for those who lose employment because of the 

illnesses. The disability home page is at https://www.massmecfs.org/disability   

 

Also, there is a specific section on Social Security disability with articles and information that 

are an important supplement to this Booklet. Applicants should check this section out at 

https://www.massmecfs.org/social-security-disability  

 

Just to let you know. This booklet has been an ongoing project since the early 1990s. It contains 

the advice of lawyers, disability specialists, and the experience of many disability claimants. I 

can say, from the reports of patients with ME/CFS, that it has helped many. I hope it helps you. 

 

Ken Casanova 

 

https://www.massmecfs.org/disability
https://www.massmecfs.org/disability
https://www.massmecfs.org/social-security-disability
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                                       Addendum I  
 

Plans for Achieving Self-Support While Receiving Supplemental Security Income 

(PASS)  

What is a plan for achieving self-support?   

Basically, a plan for achieving self-support, or PASS for short, is a plan for your future. Many 

people with disabilities want to work, and you're probably one of them. But maybe you need to 

go back to school before you can get a job. Or maybe you'd like to start your own business, but 

you just don't have the money. Whatever your work goal may be, a PASS can help you reach it.  

A PASS lets you set aside money and/or other things you own to help you reach your goal. For 

example, you could set aside money to start a business or to go to school or to get training for a 

job.  

If you're already getting Supplemental Security Income (SSI), having a PASS means you'll be 

able to keep more of your SSI payment each month. If you don't get SSI because your income or 

resources are too high, setting up a PASS may help you qualify. And that can be very important 

because people who get SSI usually get Medicaid, too.  

How will a plan affect my SS1 checks?   Under regular SSI rules, your SSI check is reduced 

by the other income you have. But the income you set aside for a PASS doesn't reduce your SSI 

check. This means you can get a higher SSI benefit when you have a PASS. But you can't get 

more than the maximum SSI benefit for the State where you live.  

Money you save, or things you own such as property or equipment, that you set aside for a PASS 

won't count against the resource limit of $2,000 (or $3,000 for a couple). Under regular SSI 

rules, you wouldn't be eligible for SSI if your resources are above $2,000. But with a plan, you 

may set aside some resources so you would be eligible for SSI.  

Who can have a plan?                                                                                                                                                                     

You can, if you:  

Get SSI (or can qualify for SSI) because of blindness or a disability; and  

Have or expect to receive income (other than SSI) and/or resources to set aside toward a work 

goal.  And remember: If you don't get SSI now, having a PASS may help you qualify.   
 
 
What kinds of expenses can a plan help pay for?  
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A plan may be used to pay for just about any expenses that will help you reach your work goal. 
For example, your plan may help you save for:  

Supplies to start a business;  

 

Tuition, fees, books, and supplies needed for school or training; Supported-employment services, 

including payments for a job coach; Attendant care or child care expenses;  

 

Equipment and tools to do the job; and  

 

Uniforms, special clothing, and safety equipment.  

These are only examples. Not all of these will apply to every plan. You might have other 
expenses depending on your goal.  

How do I set up a plan?  

Your plan must be in writing and approved by Social Security. This chart shows the steps you 
should follow to set up your plan.  

1. Choose a work goal. The goal must be a job. It should be a job you 're interested in doing and 
that you think you'll be able to do at the end of your plan.  

2. Find out how long it will take to reach your goal. Note: A plan should not last longer than 3 
years. But if your plan involves school or training, it may last up to 4 years.  

3. Decide what things (such as training or tools) you will need to reach the goal. Note: Each 
person will need different things to reach the goal. For example, if you want to work in a 
restaurant, you may need training to learn how to cook. If you want to become a computer 
programmer, you may need a college degree and a computer in order to reach your goal. If you 
want to start a business, you may need to rent a store or office and buy equipment and supplies.  

4. Find out the cost of the things you need to reach your goal.  

5. Find out how much money you'll need to set aside each month to pay for them. Plan a way to 
keep receipts for the things you need. Note: If you're setting aside income, your SSI benefit will 
usually increase to help pay your living expenses. The people at Social Security can estimate 
what your new SSI amount will be if you set up your plan.  

6. Make plans to keep any money you save for the goal separate from any other money you have. 

The easiest way to do this is to open a separate bank account for the money you save under your 

plan. But you don't have to open a separate account. Just be sure you can tell Social Security how 

you're keeping it separate.  

7. Write the plan, sign, and date it.  
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8. Bring or mail the plan to your local Social Security office.                                                                                                     

Who may help me set up a plan?  

Anybody can help. You may set up a plan yourself or get help from: a vocational rehabilitation 
counselor; an organization that helps people with disabilities; an employer; a friend or relative; 
or the people at your Social Security office.  

How do I write a plan?  

There is no required form for a plan. You may simply write a letter that gives all the information 
about your plan.  

What does Social Security do after I submit my plan?                                                                                                                   

After you submit your plan, Social Security will:                                                                                                                                      

    review the plan to make sure it is complete;  

            decide if there is a good chance that you can reach your goal;  

            decide if any changes are needed and discuss those changes with you; and  

            send you a letter to tell you if the plan is approved or denied.  

If your plan is approved, Social Security will contact you from time to time to make sure that 
you are doing what your plan says you will do to reach your goal.  

What happens if my plan is not approved?  

If your plan is not approved, you have a right to appeal the decision. The letter you'll get will 
explain your appeal rights and tell you what you need to do to appeal. You may also submit a 
new plan to Social Security.  

Can I change my plan after it is approved?  

Yes. You must tell the Social Security office in writing what changes you want to make, such as 

a change in how much money you set aside each month or additional expenses you will have. 
The Social Security office will tell you whether the changes are approved. The changes must be 

approved in advance. It is very important that you tell Social Security as soon as possible about 

any changes that might affect your plan.  
 
 
What happens if I cannot complete my plan?  

 

If you cannot complete your plan, you may set up a new plan with a new work goal. If you don't 

set up a new plan, any money or other things set aside under the original plan may begin to count 

toward the $2,000 resource limit. If they put you over the limit, you may become ineligible for 
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SSI. Also, Social Security will begin to count the income you were setting aside under the plan. 

However, as long as you tell Social Security as soon as possible that you cannot complete your 

plan, you won't have to pay back any extra SSI you got while you were following your plan.  

How will a plan affect other benefits I get?  

You should check with the agency that is responsible for your other benefits to find out if the 
plan (and the extra SSI) might affect those benefits.  

Are there any other rules that may help?  

Yes. Other SSI rules may help you while you work. They can help you keep more of your SSI 
check, and they can help you keep your Medicaid. There are also some special rules for students. 
For more information, ask Social Security for the booklet, Working While Disabled - How Social 
Security Can Help.  

For more information  

If you want more information or if you want to make an appointment with a Social Security 
representative, just give them a call. Their telephone number is listed in your telephone book 
under "Social Security Administration" or "U.S. Government."  

Reproduced from Working While Disabled -A Guide to Plans for Achieving Self-Support While 
Receiving Supplemental Income published by the Social Security Administration. 

 


